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JUDGMENT OF 18. 5. 1982 — CASE 155/79 

1. Article 14 (1) of Regulation No 17 
empowers the Commission when 
investigating an undertaking to 
require production of "business 
records", that is to say, documents 
concerning the market activities of the 
undertaking, in particular as regards 
compliance with those rules. Written 
communications between lawyer and 
client fall, in so far as they have a 
bearing on such activities, within that 
category of documents. 

2. Since by virtue of Article 14 (1) of 
Regulation No 17 the Commission 
may demand production of the 
documents whose disclosure it con
siders "necessary" in order that it 
may bring to light an infringement of 
the Treaty rules on competition, it is 
in principle for the Commission itself, 
and not the undertaking concerned or 
a third party, to decide whether or 
not a document must be produced to 
it. 

3. The national laws of the Member 
States protect, in similar circum
stances, the confidentiality of written 
communications between lawyer and 
client provided that, on the one hand, 
such communications are made for 
the purposes and in the interests of 
the client's rights of defence and, on 
the other hand, they emanate from 
independent lawyers, that is to say, 
lawyers who are not bound to 
the client by a relationship of 
employment. Viewed in that context 
Regulation No 17 must be interpreted 
as protecting, in its turn, the 
confidentiality of written communi
cations between lawyer and client 
subject to those two conditions, and 

thus incorporating such elements of 
that protection as are common to the 
laws of the Member States. Such 
protection must, if it is to be effective, 
be recognized as covering all written 
communications exchanged after the 
initiation of the administrative 
procedure under Regulation No 17 
which may lead to a decision on the 
application of Articles 85 and 86 of 
the Treaty or to a decision imposing a 
pecuniary sanction on the under
taking. It must also be possible to 
extend it to earlier written communi
cations which have a relationship to 
the subject-matter of that procedure. 
The protection thus afforded must 
apply without distinction to any 
lawyer entitled to practise his 
profession in one of the Member 
States, regardless of the Member 
State in which the client lives. 

However, the principle of confiden
tiality does not prevent a lawyer's 
client from disclosing the written 
communications between them if he 
considers that it is in his interests to 
do so. 

4. Since disputes concerning the 
application of the protection of the 
confidentiality of written communi
cations between lawyer and client 
affect the conditions under which the 
Commission may act in a field as vital 
to the functioning of the common 
market as that of compliance with the 
rules on competition, their solution 
may be sought only at Community 
level. If, therefore, an undertaking 
which is the subject of an 
investigation under Article 14 of 
Regulation No 17 refuses, on the 
ground that it is entitled to protection 
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of the confidentiality of information, 
to produce, among the business 
records demanded by the Com
mission, written communications be
tween itself and its lawyer, and the 
Commission is not satisfied that proof 
of the confidential nature of the 
documents has been supplied, it is for 
the Commission to order, pursuant to 
Article 14 (3) of the abovementioned 
regulation, production of the com

munications in question and, if 
necessary, to impose on the under
taking fines or periodic penalty 
payments under that regulation as a 
penalty for the undertaking's refusal 
either to supply such additional 
evidence as the Commission considers 
necessary or to produce the 
communications in question whose 
confidentiality, in the Commission's 
view, is not protected by law. 
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